SPECIAL MEETING
SOUTH SALT LAKE CITY COUNCIL
March 21, 2016

As provided by Section 10-3-502, Utah Code Annotated, 1953, as amended, pursuant to
Order of Special Meeting signed by two members of the City Council on March 15,
2016, the City Council of City of South Salt Lake met in a Special Meeting at 7:30 p.m.
on March 21, 2016, in Council Chambers

PRESIDING Council Chair Deborah A. Snow
CONDUCTING Council Chair Deborah A. Snow
COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:

Sharla Beverly, Mark Kindred, Portia Mila, Ben Pender
Kevin Rapp, Shane Siwik and Debbie Snow

STAFF PRESENT:
Mayor Cherie Wood
Charee Peck, Chief of Staff
Lyn Creswell, City Attorney
Randy Sant, Economic Development Consultant
Kyle Kershaw, Finance Director
Dennis Pay, City Engineer
Mike Florence, Community and Economic Development Director
Frank Lilly, Deputy Community and Economic Development Director
Sharen Hauri, Urban Design Director
Craig Burton, City Recorder

OTHERS PRESENT:
See attached list

ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION:

1. Mayor’s veto of Ordinance No. 2016-02 Amendment to the General Plan
Future Use Map Designation of the former Granite High School site, located
at approximately 3305 South 500 East, from New Historical and
Schools/Open Space to Master Plan. Application is made by Garbett Homes
and Wasatch Commercial Management; including presentations of
information. Council Chair Snow explained to everyone that this is a Special
Meeting of the City Council and that there will not be any citizen’s comments
tonight. She thanked everyone for their attendance. She explained that the
discussion tonight is the change to the General Plan designation of the former
Granite High site. They are not discussing a zone change, but a General Plan
designation change. She introduced Ben Horsley, Communications and
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Community Outreach Director and Don Adams, Assistant Superintendent of
Support Services of Granite School District.

Mr. Adams reviewed a brief handout of the appraisal history of Granite High. A
copy is attached to these minutes and incorporated by this reference. The 2013
appraisal is the one that the District School Board has held firm to. Through their
sales process no fewer than four offers came in at ten plus million dollars.

The District shares the ongoing concerns of safety and security on the site. There
is a substantial amount of drug paraphernalia and drug use that occurs on the site
adjacent to the structures and inside the structures. They often respond with their
police department and the City’s police to many break in calls.

Mr. Adams said they are also here to talk about some questions that came from
the City Council in late January early February inquiring about some of the items
they have discussed and also wondering if the District could assist in the
acquisition and development of some open space. They were provided a little
more detail through Council Chair Snow about a deal. They brought it to their
Board in a closed session. They believe the framework presented has merit and
they are excited to continue those discussions, should the City desire, and the
Board has given them some negotiating parameters to make that happen. They are
optimistic that if things proceed through the City’s process they could assist in
development of open space.

Mr. Horsley said they feel strongly that the relationship that they have had
working with the City has been very positive. They have worked over the past
few years when the City was pursuing some deals and opportunities and they are
here to continue to work with the City through this process as well.

Council Member Pender asked what they would do with the property if the City
doesn’t move forward with this developer and what is the long-term plan with the
buildings.

Mr. Adams said they aren’t sure. They will have to wrestle that through with the
Board of Education. Given the rate of incursions into the site right now they will
take steps to continue to secure the site. Most likely, at a minimum, you will see
fencing around the entire site. Depending upon the directive from the Board, it
could go further than that.

Council Member Kindred asked if they have given any consideration to
demolition of the site and in regards to the deal that they referenced, is that just
for the current plan in front of them or are they willing to do that on other plans if
the veto doesn’t get overturned this evening.

Mr. Adams answered that in 2010 they started looking at the costs for demolition
of all buildings and leveling the site. They periodically refresh those. They don’t
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have a clear direction on what they are going to do. They do understand the cost
estimates to get that done but they are not directed to take action on that at this
point.

In regard to the offer before them, responding to the offer from the Chair, Mr.
Adams said that is what they have today. He doesn’t know if the Board will feel
that is an opportunity that they want to invest in in the future. It depends on how
much they continue to invest in the site. They currently spend about $120,000 a
year maintaining the site. That continues to be a budgetary burden on the District.
If that continues into the future he is sure the Board will take that into account in
any future negotiations and offers that the City may put before them. He assumes
that budget constraint will also hold true with any security measures that would be
taken in the next couple of years.

Mr. Horsley added that when they were initially considering the demolition it was
based on the marketability of the property itself, after the initial deal fell through.
Now the basis would be long-term securing the property from injury and liability
to the District and to taxpayers.

Council Member Beverly said she knows they have one option on the table that
the Council Chair has presented to them but she is curious why there has been an
unwillingness from the District to participate in an RDA.

Mr. Adams said he thinks the initial concern is they are not in the mode to buy
their property twice, meaning every tax dollar that is given back in a
redevelopment project area is, in essence, contributing twice to what the taxpayers
have already purchased or would expect to receive on the valuation of the site.
Given that, the deal structure that is before them does not preclude a CA type of
investment. However, they have to make sure the positive returns are there. They
have expressed that over the last couple of weeks as the City Council has begun to
investigate that. They would want to structure any of the open space dealings first
to understand what the bottom line is to the District before continuing into any tax
increment financing that could be on the table. They need to insure that they don’t
see negative returns, they would need to see positive.

Council Member Rapp asked if they were going to discuss the parks deal.

Council Member Snow said she is happy to dive into specifics. She asked Mr.
Adams if he was comfortable sharing the specifics.

Mr. Adams said they could answer some of the basics. The Board offer is where
they are at. If they want to begin negotiations he is happy to do it but he is not
sure they will get very far tonight. They are firm in their commitments to help the
City out.
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Council Chair Snow shared the deal she had proposed. It was basically working
out an arrangement where the developer pays the majority of the money up front
to the School District and then the City would get an owner financed loan from
the School District between $1,000,000 and $1,500,000 which would then give
the City ten to twelve years to make payments on that loan. The point would be to
allow the City to purchase the four acre park parcel. That’s what she understands
Mr. Adams and Mr. Horsley have taken to their Board and gotten preliminary
approval for is a loan up to $1.5 million to the City to help assist them in
acquiring the four acres of park space.

Council Member Siwik said part of the concern of the community is the big box
store, the square footage and the size of the retail component. He asked if the
whole twenty-seven acres, less the open space, was all residential, would the
Board be amenable to that seller finance program or is there a condition of some
retail being put into the mix so it is able to generate revenue.

Mr. Adams said they are a school district and they educate children, they are not
really into the entitlement and land use business for the City. The only caveats
they would have is to look at the ability of the City to repay the loan that would be
proffered. Not knowing the City’s finances or ability to pay, they would weigh
that. When it comes to the CDA TIF questions that again, would alter
significantly based upon the commercial residential mix that the City has. It is a
challenge for them to give back funds when the residential is generating children
that are in their schools and cost them a little bit more money.

Council Member Pender asked what the terms would be for the loan.

Mr. Adams said they didn’t want to tax the City with undue burden on payment so
they were somewhat flexible. They are needing to cover some basic interest costs
but it would be very low rate, a few points above the State investment rate, which
he believes is currently .75 percent. They have some interest concerns but, at the
end of the day, the term could be extended to make sure it fits the City’s budget
constraints.

Council Member Mila said in the very beginning green space was the number one
issue with the residents that live in the area so she appreciates their willingness to
come to the table and help secure the City having some green space on that
property. Over time some things have changed and she feels Walmart is the
biggest issue right now.

Council Member Rapp said Wasatch Group and Garbett Homes approached the
City last year in February and the City has not reached out to the School District
until now. He wonders why because there have been a lot of unanswered
questions in the last year and a couple of months.
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Mayor Wood responded that staff came to the City Council numerous times and
requested policy direction, if they were going to negotiate with the School
District, as to what acreage of green space, what was important to the City
Council. They have asked for that.

Council Member Rapp said he was more concerned with why they hadn’t got in
touch with Granite.

City Attorney, Lyn Creswell, said he was advising both the Mayor and the
Council that with a contractual agreement between Wasatch and the School
District, they should not be involved in that relationship by trying to negotiate, or
have significant discussion with either of the parties. About a year ago they had
requested an assignment or an involvement with Wasatch so they could
participate in the discussion but Wasatch said no. That was the City’s opportunity
to be at the table and have those discussions but they declined that relationship.
The City has tried to keep open lines of communication but as far as negotiating
specific terms, that was not the advice of the City Attorney either to the Mayor,
City Council, RDA Director or anybody else.

Council Chair Snow next asked the developers to give their presentation.

Adam Lankford, Wasatch Group, said they want to create a win-win situation
with this project and with the City. They want to be a good neighbor.

Mr. Lankford, Jacob Ballsteadt, with Garbett Homes, and John Gust, with Arbor
Development reviewed a presentation with the Council. A copy is attached and
incorporated by this reference.

Mr. Lankford said a vote “no” tonight kills the application. They agree with the
Mayor that the site is unique and presents opportunities and challenges. They
disagree with the land use amendment approval with conditions. The land use
amendment needs to stand on its own merit. Several times in the Mayors veto it
states that the Mayor is supportive of a mixed use designation. If that is the case,
the land use issue is what’s at hand and that is what needs to be discussed. Is the
current land use appropriate and if not, what do they need to change it to? They
believe it is unfair of the applicant to ask of them something different than what is
outlined as the City process. The South Salt Lake entitlement process is a three
step process that you can’t combine. So, to ask them to apply for a land use
amendment but require for them to get into site planning details without giving
them those types of approvals is unfair. They would love to combine everything
together. They believe it is unfair to hold them to the land use amendment
application but then also want site specific details, which it talks about in the veto.
In all the jobs he has worked, on across the Western United States and the
Wasatch Front, he has never taken a land use application to a city by itself,
without a rezone or a site plan, and been asked for things like specific amenities in
a park, park sizes, or traffic studies without being combined and with some other
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types of approvals. There was no response to their last presentation in the veto.
They went through the traffic findings they had at the time. They went through
their ideas of preserving a historic legacy on Granite. To ask for details and they
give them and then have a veto that doesn’t respond to what they presented, they
feel lost in the process. They haven’t had the back and forth communication they
wish they did have with the Mayor and staff. There seems to be a disconnect in
what is policy issues and what is development issues. It talks about being
supportive of mixed use designation going forward but the issue seems to be,
without policy direction, the project shouldn’t move forward. There is a
difference between development issues and policy issues. The General Plan
document and the Land Use Map is a broad policy document but they don’t agree
that policy is specific location and shapes of park space. That is not broad policy,
it is site specific issues. They would love to get into those issues but there is a
process set up and they have to follow that process and that’s what they are trying
to do.

Mr. Lankford also addressed the City Attorney’s comments saying he disagreed a
little bit. They were approached at one time by the City asking them to assign
their contract to the City. His understanding and recollection of that meetings was
that it was about the City wanting to take down the entire piece of land for the
bond the second time. It was not so the City could discuss open space with the
District. All along they have told the City they were welcome to go talk with the
District and he thinks the District has been open in saying, “Come and talk to us.”
That was not his recollection of that meeting regarding the assignment. They
didn’t have any issues with the Mayor, staff, Attorney, anybody speaking with the
District.

Jacob Ballsteadt, with Garbett Homes, said they want to address the specifics that
the Mayor outlined in her veto. One was a concern about the legacy of the site. It
has always been their intent to preserve some items from the school. About nine
months ago they started engaging with the Alumni Association. They have meet
with them many times discussing items they can save. This afternoon Marilee
Carter, of the alumni association, sent an email to the City Council and the Mayor
about her experience with Garbett Homes. In the email she stated she had
complete faith that the proposed development would benefit South Salt Lake and
give great remembrance to Granite High and the alumni who grew up there. The
Alumni Association has built a strong association with Garbett Homes and
intends to maintain that relationship through the entire development to help
ensure the Granite legacy lives on in the new development.

Mr. Ballsteadt said some of the things that are most important to the alumni are
the seal and the entry. The seal is important to students there and is an important
legacy item. They have tried to create a little legacy area within the green space
where they can transplant some specific items and display them. He believes the
alumni association has expressed their satisfaction and confidence in Garbett’s
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ability to preserve these items and thus satisfy the concerns of the Mayor in the
veto.

Mr. Lankford advised they are committed to a grocery store tenant. They feel the
return trips that a grocery store use brings to this site are important for the inline
retail. Walmart is one of the tenants they are looking at. They are very interested
in the site. He read a letter from Draper City that is included in their presentation
regarding how having a neighborhood Walmart store in their community has been
a good addition.

John Gust, with Arbor Development, reviewed how the different size big box
stores fit in the project. He also reviewed how the park and residential fits in the
project area.

Ron Mortimer, with Horrocks Engineers, said they have concluded the traffic
impact study and sent it over to the City for review. The overall site generates
about 8,000 trips. A lot of those trips are being captured. They are already on the
roadways. That is one of the reasons why you want to see commercial at this
location is because there is traffic already being generated in the vicinity. What
they are trying to do is capture that traffic, bring it into the site, have it as their
customers and then send it back out of the way. This particular project would be a
neighborhood shopping center, not a regional center. It doesn’t have a big anchor
to it so it is going to primarily attracted trips that are fairly close in the area. In the
p-m. peak hour they see about 620 trips that are being generated on the site. Those
are dispersed over the entire site. There will be challenges during the p.m. peak
hour if you are making a left turn movement on any of the particular roadways.
There will be a delay there. That is consistent with any of the shopping centers
they have in the valley. They recommend a right turn pocket on northbound 500
East at 3300 South. They also identified Eastbound 3300 South at 700 East will
need a right turn pocket as well. They will also need to put a shoulder on the south
side of 3300 South in front of that corridor to provide a little bit more room for
safer movements getting in and out of the project.

Council Member Pender confirmed that the traffic study goes out for twenty years
and they don’t see anything changing with the roadway in the twenty years
assuming this project is what is put in there.

Mr. Mortimer agreed.

Council Member Pender confirmed the right hand turn lane on 500 East would
come out of the developer’s property.

Mr. Lankford agreed.

Council Member Kindred asked if Mr. Lankford could elaborate on the City
asking them to assign the contract.
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Mr. Lankford said it was the second time the City was interested in purchasing the
whole site and passing the second bond.

Mr. Creswell said it was in the May timeframe when the Council was considering
a possible bond and there was a potential for some, but not all, of the site to be
acquired as part as of the bond. They had one meeting with representatives from
Wasatch Development that included Economic Development Consultant, Randy
Sant, and Community and Economic Development Director, Mike Florence and
Mr. Creswell. The statement was made that the City would like to consider some
kind of assignment to allow them to participate going forward and have some
involvement in the relationship with the acquisition of property if the bond was to
pass. Mr. Florence followed up multiple times with the developer and got no
response. Finally they decided to quit pestering Wasatch. Mr. Creswell wanted the
City to participate as a partner in the project if, at the back end, there was going to
be any kind of acquisition. His assumption from the Council that stood at that
time was at no point was the City going to acquire the entire property. The bond,
as it was set up, was not funded to acquire the entire property. At the point time
when the bond was to pass, if it did, the City needed to be in the position legally
to be able to start working with Wasatch and the School District to acquire
whatever the citizens felt was an appropriate amount of property. Once that
discussion ended he advised the Council and Mayor to be very careful in having
discussions with either the developer or the School District regarding specific
acquisition that the City wants to be involved in because they had been told by the
developer that they didn’t want the City involved. It is true they may have taken it
that the City wanted the entire property but it was surely not his intent to convey
that.

Council Chair Snow said she participated in numerous discussions with various
people who indicated that it was the intent to acquire all twenty-seven acres. From
personal experience she knows otherwise. She cannot say that is a fair
representation.

Mr. Lankford agreed with Council Chair Snow saying it was the full twenty-seven
acres because he remembers replying and saying, “What opportunities are left for
Wasatch if we assign the whole contract to you?” He is not an attorney but he
doesn’t know how you can assign a portion of a contract, or a portion of the rights
to a contract, to somebody without assigning the entire contract.

Council Member Kindred asked if the veto is not overturned tonight is this
applicant banned from coming back before the Council again.

Community and Economic Development Director, Mike Florence, answered no.
The requirement is one year if it is zoning. This is for a General Plan amendment
and they could file again tomorrow if they wanted to.
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Council Member Kindred said Mr. Lankford mentioned that many other cities let
you come with the zoning and Master Plan change at the same time. They are
asking the developer to do something unique with park space and he wondered if
the City could do something unique with regards to this application and have
them come back and do both at the same time.

Mr. Florence answered that they could. The reason the City normally has them
come through for a General Plan amendment first is because they don’t want the
developer spending a lot of money if it is not going to pass. The purpose is to get
the General Plan amended first and see the temperature of the Planning
Commission and City Council then have them bring back the master plan and
zone change at a future date.

Council Member Mila agrees with them coming back with the whole thing
because, as they stated a few minutes ago, it seems like some of it is backwards
because you don’t do specific site things but it has been talked about a lot over the
last few months. She would like to see some more discussion and things move
forward and get the right thing for the community. She went to two of the
Walmart neighborhood stores, one in Herriman and in Ogden, and they are very
nice locations but there is not a lot of residential around those two stores. It is a
little different in South Salt Lake and that is still why there is a lot of hold up
there.

Council Member Pender said he went to the one in Herriman as well and you can
throw a rock from Walmart and hit new housing right behind it. So they have
quite a bit of housing going up by the Herriman one.

Council Member Siwik said the vote was to address whether or not the existing
school historic and open space designations were now compatible. That’s all that
vote was. The Mayor still has the ability to veto again. Council still has the ability
to vote no again. To say start over and come back, or to say, “Let’s keep going
from this point forward” the same checks and balances still exist and it allows for
progress to be made. He doesn’t see any gain in sending the whole thing back to
start over when, through those checks and balances, people can still have the input
and make the changes and keep it going as staff, the Mayor and the Council feel it
needs to be done.

Council Member Beverly said she has been at every meeting for the Planning
Commission and all the neighborhood meetings. At the first Planning
Commission meeting she attended they were almost ready to deny the application.
However, staff recommended that they have a neighborhood meeting and reach
out to people which the developer did. At the neighborhood meeting there was a
drawing and all of a sudden instead of around a one acre of green space there was
three to four acres of green space. When she asked how the City is going to pay
for that she was told they will work with the City but the City had just lost the
second bond election. That has always been a source of confusion for her on how
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they are going to pay for it. They have heard some options tonight but there are
still a lot of ifs. She feels like the green space is a huge part of the compromise
that is necessary to make any plan work there. There are some options and things
they are considering but there is nothing firm and that bothers her.

Council Chair Snow thinks that is one of the primary purposes Granite School
District came tonight was to give the City their assurances that they are going to
be financial partners with the City and insure that they are willing to help the City
acquire the four acres if that is what is decided. She is comfortable that that
concern has been met.

Council Member Beverly said she is not comfortable because the Board has not
voted anything for sure, they’ve only had discussion and she is not confident that
the members on this Council are willing to fund this fully. They know the budget
is tight. There are things that have been put on pause because of budget restraints.
She feels that saying at this time they will all vote to spend money on green space
in a little premature.

Council Chair Snow believes the proposal was taken to the Board on Tuesday
night and they did vote on it and gave direction, which is why they came tonight.
She asked the representatives from the District to come up. The Council wants
some assurances that the City will have funding for their four acre park.

Council Member Beverly said she would like to hear it. Is it a hundred percent
sure done deal?

Mr. Adams said if the proposal was similar to the one that was emailed to the
District the answer is yes. He doesn’t see any way it would be derailed if it fits the
framework that was sent to the District. They have discussed many ways to make
it work. They couldn’t find, outside of someone saying they need five million
dollars or a very large amount outside of the framework, the Board is committed
to making this happen, absolutely.

Council Member Kindred asked if $1.5 million gives the City four acres. He said
he sees Economic Development Consultant, Randy Sant, shaking his head no.

There was in audible taking because no one spoke in a microphone.

Council Chair Snow said she heard the developer gives the City one acre as their
green space requirement and the $1.5 million loan from the School District allows
the City to purchase the other three acres.

Council Member Beverly recalled that is wasn’t a full acre the developer was

required to give and wondered if that was accurate. She asked how much the
developer would be contributing.
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